



Social License to Drill

By Mary Ellen Kustin and Kate Kelly

July 26, 2017

In April, Maryland became the second state after New York to ban hydraulic fracturing, better known as fracking. This action may affect industry's access to pockets of the Marcellus Shale formation, one of the nation's largest oil and gas plays.

One need look no further than to the numerous local ordinances banning fracking to realize that absent public confidence in the regulatory system, the oil and gas industry can lose its access quickly. Former Secretary of the Interior Ken Salazar often said that unless common standards exist to ensure that fracking of natural gas is done safely and responsibly, the practice could become the “Achilles’ heel” of the nation’s domestic energy agenda.¹

Salazar’s comment hit on a simple concept: The oil and gas industry—like any industry—must have a social license to operate. Americans need a certain degree of trust that the industry’s activities are relatively safe, that the costs and risks are being managed and are acceptable, and that companies are following the rules.

Over the past six months, however, the Trump administration has launched an unprecedented attack on the safeguards that protect the country’s clean air and water and ensure balanced development on public lands that belong to all Americans. From abandoning a rule to reduce methane pollution to proposing to drill in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge, the new administration appears to be looking for every opportunity to cater to the oil and gas industry. In fact, President Donald Trump’s Secretary of the Interior Ryan Zinke met with more oil and gas industry executives in his first four months on the job than any other type of interest group.²

Executed under the chest-thumping banner of “energy dominance,” these deregulatory actions may actually have the opposite effect. By systematically dismantling environmental and safety protections, the Trump administration is putting the oil and gas industry’s social license—and therefore the underpinnings of the industry itself—at risk.

This brief examines four areas where the Trump administration’s actions, through the U.S. Department of the Interior, have the potential to kneecap the oil and gas industry by eroding public trust.

Cutting public health and safety standards

To justify opening up more public lands and waters to oil and gas development, Secretary Zinke is fond of saying that it is better to produce energy in the United States, where there are standards, rather than “have it produced overseas under little or no regulations.”³ This argument makes some sense—that is, until one considers that the Trump administration is actively trying to undo the very regulations that help ensure energy development is safe and responsible.

In the Trump administration’s crosshairs are safeguards that range from protecting communities’ drinking water to reducing harmful emissions of carbon pollution to preventing offshore disasters such as the Deepwater Horizon oil spill. Examples of safeguard pullbacks include:

- **Hydraulic fracturing standards:** In 2015 the Interior Department updated requirements for wellbore integrity, wastewater disposal, and public disclosure of chemicals.⁴ Undoing the rule, as Zinke has suggested he may do, would undermine public confidence that the government has a basic understanding of what chemicals are being used in fracking or what basic protections are in place to protect communities and drinking water.⁵
- **Methane waste and pollution:** A rule by the Bureau of Land Management, or BLM, would limit the amount of methane gas—a powerful pollutant—that companies can let escape into the atmosphere when drilling on public lands.⁶ The methane gas plume is so large above the 40,000 gas wells in northern New Mexico that it can be seen from space.⁷ Under Zinke, the Interior Department recently stated that it will not implement this safeguard—an action that the states of New Mexico and California have challenged in court.⁸
- **Offshore safety:** Developed in the wake of the Deepwater Horizon oil spill, the well control rule tightened standards on blowout preventers, the last-resort safety devices that failed catastrophically during the 2010 disaster.⁹ The co-chairmen of the bipartisan commission established to understand lessons learned from the disaster called this rule “the most important action the government has taken to reduce offshore drilling hazards.”¹⁰ In a move that puts Gulf Coast communities at risk of another devastating oil spill, Trump has targeted this rule along with other offshore safety standards in a recent executive order.¹¹

Poll after poll shows that Americans believe access to clean drinking water and clean air is essentially a civil right.¹² They expect and trust that the government has in place reasonable standards that protect their health and safety. In the absence of these assurances, communities have taken matters into their own hands, restricting industry’s access to resources or implementing their own standards and safeguards. For example, towns,

cities, and counties in 22 states have passed measures to curb fracking.¹³ Regarding methane emissions, industry will likely have to navigate a patchwork of standards as states implement them in the absence of common federal guidelines.

In short, if the Trump administration is successful in rolling back basic public health and safety standards, it is not only putting communities at risk, but also putting industry at risk of losing the public's trust.

Cutting out the “public” in public lands

In May, Secretary Zinke suddenly suspended the BLM's Resource Advisory Councils, citizen advisory groups that have served as the conduit for local community input on public land management for the past 20 years. While Zinke couched the move as part of a benign review of the Interior Department's committees, the suspension has the immediate effect of cutting out local input on BLM decisions—including whether and how oil and gas development is done on public lands.

The halt of Resource Advisory Council meetings coincides with a sweeping review that Zinke has ordered of all policies that could “potentially burden” energy development.¹⁴ The catch-all nature of the review—being conducted behind closed doors and without public input—means that it could affect everything from the department's market-based mitigation policies to guidance on drilling in national parks.

Zinke's secret energy review is reminiscent of former Vice President Dick Cheney's Energy Task Force, which colluded with industry to write recommendations that land management plans prioritize energy development, expedite or sidestep environmental reviews, and double oil and gas production on public lands. But Cheney's lopsided approach ultimately backfired, miring industry in controversy and delays.¹⁵

After years of George W. Bush administration policies that maximized oil and gas production at the expense of everything else, western communities became tired of the drill now, drill everywhere approach. As detailed in a Center for American Progress issue brief, this frustration came to a head in 2008 when the Bush administration offered oil and gas leases at the doorstep of Arches National Park.¹⁶ The firestorm of controversy that followed led to a series of leasing reforms that strengthened public input and better balanced oil and gas development with other values and uses of public lands. (See text box below for more detail)

A Turning Point for the BLM

In December 2008, the Bush administration auctioned off oil and gas leases on more than 100,000 acres of public land in southeastern Utah, including near Arches and Canyonlands national parks. The action was met with intense backlash from the public. A federal court blocked the leases, citing the “threat of irreparable harm to public land if the leases are issued.”¹⁷

The Obama administration’s subsequent review of the BLM’s oil and gas program found a broken, controversial system that heavily favored the oil and gas industry at the expense of other considerations, including proper environmental reviews. As a symptom of the larger problem, from 2007–2009 three-quarters of all proposed leasing parcels in four states—Utah, New Mexico, Colorado, and Wyoming—were formally protested by local

communities, conservation organizations, or other stakeholders.¹⁸ These objections slowed down the BLM’s ability to issue leases after sales for years.

In 2010, the BLM implemented significant reforms that put oil and gas development on equal footing with other uses of public lands; allowed the BLM to focus leasing on public lands with higher resources and fewer conflicts in order to minimize impacts to the environment or other uses, such as recreation or subsistence; and brought the public into the leasing process earlier. The oil and gas leasing policies that now guide the BLM better reflect the agency’s statutory mandate and the public’s evolving priorities for public lands; however, the aforementioned reforms are now under threat from Secretary Zinke’s energy review.

The Trump administration’s actions threaten to drag the BLM back to the era of distrust and controversy that dogged the Bush administration and, consequently, spurred the BLM to infuse the oil and gas leasing process with transparency. By cutting the public out of critical leasing decisions, Zinke may in fact undo the necessary framework that provides certainty to oil and gas operators to drill on public lands.

Giving away public lands

The Interior Department is steward of 20 percent of America’s lands—including national parks, wildlife refuges, and conservation lands—and 30 percent of the federal subsurface mineral estate.¹⁹ As such, the department wields huge power—especially in the West—over how lands are managed on behalf of the American public.

The Trump administration has made clear that it views public lands and waters as a vehicle through which to achieve “energy dominance.”²⁰ While public lands do play a key role in the nation’s conventional and renewable energy development, the administration is showing a blatant disregard for the American public’s view of where it’s appropriate to develop and where it’s not. For example:

- Trump’s budget proposes opening up the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge to oil and gas drilling. Recent polling by CAP shows that Americans oppose drilling in this pristine area by a factor of 2 to 1.²¹
- The BLM plans to auction off oil and gas leases at the doorstep of Dinosaur National Monument and the San Rafael Swell in Utah. Similar proposals in the past have been met with protests and lawsuits from the local community.

- The Trump administration is rewriting plans that reflect millions of comments and years of public input. Specifically, the Interior Department is scrapping the land management plan for the National Petroleum Reserve in Alaska and the five-year plan for offshore oil and gas, both in order to open up even more public lands and waters to fossil fuel development.

This giveaway of public lands ignores that the real problem for the oil and gas industry is excess, not access. Industry has a massive surplus of leases and permits—more than they know what to do with. Less than half of federal acreage under lease is currently producing, and industry is sitting on almost 8,000 unused permits, an all-time high.²²

Trump’s policies can’t change the fact that low global market prices are contributing to industry’s weak demand. An astonishing 90 percent of public lands and minerals managed by the BLM are already open to drilling, but industry bid on less than a quarter of federal acreage offered for lease at auction in fiscal year 2015, the most recent year for which the BLM has made data available.²³

The Trump administration’s agenda to sell out public lands to fossil fuel development is not only shortsighted, but it is also out of step with American values. By wide margins, both those who voted for Hillary Clinton and those who voted for Trump in the 2016 presidential election agree that it’s more important to protect natural places than to increase drilling on public lands.²⁴

As it now stands, when it comes to access to public lands, the oil and gas industry is suffering from an embarrassment of riches. With Americans wary of a partisan agenda that favors special interests, the Trump administration would be wise to stop tipping the scale so far toward fossil fuel development.

Ripping off taxpayers

Any fair contract should include just compensation in exchange for goods or services. In the case of fossil fuel development, the industry pays the American people for the use of their public lands and waters in the form of royalties on production, rental payments, and lease sales.

By most measures, industry pays less than market rates for royalties on onshore oil and gas production—a rate that hasn’t been changed in almost a century—and enjoys bargain-basement prices on federal coal leases.²⁵ Moreover, loopholes allow oil and gas companies to sit on federal leases for years—even decades—without paying a dime in rent. The Wilderness Society estimates that these loopholes alone add up to more than \$80 million in lost revenues every year.²⁶ The loser, in all of these instances, is the American taxpayer.

Instead of exploring ways to ensure that oil and gas companies provide fair compensation to taxpayers for exploiting resources that are owned by all Americans, the Trump administration is headed in the opposite direction. It has moved quickly to slash royalty rates even further and to quash efforts to deliver a fair return to taxpayers. For example:

- The Trump administration has delayed compliance with BLM’s methane rule, which would save \$330 million in taxpayer-owned gas annually and result in direct payments to the public by \$800 million over the next decade.²⁷ By failing to implement the rule, the Trump administration is allowing royalties owed to the American taxpayer to go up in smoke.
- The Interior Department has slashed royalty rates from 18.75 percent to 12.5 percent for offshore oil and gas production.²⁸
- Secretary Zinke has halted the programmatic review of the federal coal program, an important vehicle through which to ensure a competitive and fair market leasing process.
- Secretary Zinke has refused to implement a noncontroversial, fully vetted rule that would require fossil fuel companies to pay full royalties for extraction from public lands, which would benefit taxpayers by an estimated \$88.5 million annually.²⁹

While Zinke has announced he will resurrect a Royalty Policy Committee, his department’s early actions suggest the committee will be more concerned with appeasing the oil and gas industry than seeking a fair return for the American taxpayer.³⁰

Conclusion

Many in the oil and gas industry acknowledge the implicit social contract required to successfully operate in the United States. It is why BP spent millions in advertising to bolster their image and regain public trust after the devastating Deepwater Horizon oil spill.³¹ It is why companies such as Royal Dutch Shell and Chevron Corporation are members of the Center for Sustainable Shale Development, an organization dedicated to responsible development in Appalachia.³² And it is why some companies voluntarily regulate their operations to better protect communities’ clean air and clean water.³³

In a 2011 report, the National Petroleum Council recognized public confidence as an essential business ingredient, concluding: “The critical path to sustained and expanded resource development in North America includes effective regulation and a commitment of industry and regulators to continuous improvement in practices to eliminate or minimize environmental risk.”³⁴

As the Trump administration attempts to remove “burdens” to the oil and gas industry, they may actually be burdening developers in lasting ways that upholding reasonable regulations and balanced energy development never could. One need only replay the tape of the litigious, ugly end of George W. Bush’s administration to understand the consequences of overzealous and overreaching energy policies.

The Trump administration’s assault on public lands and the safeguards that protect public health and safety raises a fundamental question: to what end? While it may succeed in lining the pockets of energy executives in the short term, it’s ultimately a lose-lose-lose situation for the American people, the environment, and—perhaps surprisingly—the fossil fuel industry.

Mary Ellen Kustin is the Director of Policy for Public Lands and Kate Kelly is the Director of the Public Lands team at the Center for American Progress.

The authors would like to thank Nada Culver, Maya Patel, Nicole Gentile, Carl Chancellor, and Alex Kaptian for their contributions to this issue brief.

Endnotes

- 1 National Press Club, "National Press Club Luncheon With Ken Salazar" (2012), available at http://www.press.org/sites/default/files/20120424_salazar.pdf.
- 2 Corbin Hiar, "Oil and Gas Execs Top Zinke's Meeting List," *E&E News*, May 19, 2017, available at <https://www.eenews.net/greenwire/stories/1060054851>. For a tabulation of Zinke's publicly available meetings for May 2017 and June 2017, see: U.S. Department of the Interior, "Secretarial Calendars," available at <https://www.doi.gov/foia/os/secretarial-schedules> (last accessed July 2017).
- 3 U.S. Department of the Interior, "Secretary Zinke Takes Immediate Action to Advance American Energy Independence," Press release, March 29, 2017, available at <https://www.doi.gov/pressreleases/secretary-zinke-takes-immediate-action-advance-american-energy-independence>.
- 4 U.S. Department of the Interior, "Interior Department Releases Final Rule to Support Safe, Responsible Hydraulic Fracturing Activities on Public and Tribal Lands," Press release, March 20, 2015, available at <https://www.doi.gov/news/pressreleases/interior-department-releases-final-rule-to-support-safe-responsible-hydraulic-fracturing-activities-on-public-and-tribal-lands>.
- 5 Matthew Daly, "Trump Administration Halts Obama-Era Rule on Fracturing on Public Lands," *Houston Chronicle*, March 15, 2017, available at <http://www.houstonchronicle.com/business/energy/article/Trump-administration-halts-Obama-era-rule-on-11005385.php>.
- 6 Bureau of Land Management, "Methane and waste prevention rule," available at <https://www.blm.gov/programs/energy-and-minerals/oil-and-gas/operations-and-production/methane-and-waste-prevention-rule>.
- 7 Joby Warrick, "Delaware-Size Gas Plume Over West Illustrates the Cost of Leaking Methane," *The Washington Post*, December 29, 2014, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/delaware-sized-gas-plume-over-west-illustrates-the-cost-of-leaking-methane/2014/12/29/d34c3e6e-8d1f-11e4-a085-34e9b9f09a58_story.html.
- 8 Rebecca Moss, "New Mexico, California Attorneys General Fight Methane Rule Delay With Lawsuit," *Santa Fe New Mexican*, July 5, 2017, available at http://www.santafenewmexican.com/news/local_news/new-mexico-california-attorneys-general-fight-methane-rule-delay-with/article_1d9483ed-9a85-56d0-9134-530d0d4779c0.html.
- 9 U.S. Department of the Interior, "Interior Department Releases Final Well Control Regulations to Ensure Safe and Responsible Offshore Oil and Gas Development," Press release, April 14, 2016, available at <https://www.doi.gov/pressreleases/interior-department-releases-final-well-control-regulations-ensure-safe-and>.
- 10 Bob Graham and William K. Reilly, "Trump's Risky Offshore Oil Strategy," *The New York Times*, July 5, 2015, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/05/opinion/trump-oil-drilling-energy-gulf.html>.
- 11 The White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Presidential Executive Order Implementing an America-First Offshore Energy Strategy," Press release, April 28, 2017, available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/04/28/presidential-executive-order-implementing-america-first-offshore-energy>.
- 12 MSN, "Poll Shows Americans Actually Do Want a Clean Planet. Trump Doesn't," *MSN*, January 17, 2017, available at [Asbury Park Press, March 10, 2017, available at <http://www.app.com/story/opinion/columnists/2017/03/07/tauro-trumps-assault-clean-air-water/98882596>.](https://www.msn.com/en-au/news/world/poll-shows-americans-actually-do-want-a-clean-planet-trump-doesnt/vp-AAIXqCH; Janet Tauro,)
- 13 Mary Grant, "Local Resolutions Against Fracking," *Food & Water Watch*, June 22, 2017, available at <https://www.foodandwaterwatch.org/insight/local-resolutions-against-fracking>.
- 14 U.S. Department of the Interior, *Secretarial Order 3349: American Energy Independence* (2017), available at https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/so_3349_american_energy_independence.pdf.
- 15 Rebecca Lefton, "BP Disaster Is Cheney's Katrina," Center for American Progress, June 2, 2010, available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/news/2010/06/02/7981/bp-disaster-is-cheney-s-katrina>; Kevin Bogardus, "The Politics of Energy: Oil and Gas," The Center for Public Integrity, December 15, 2014, available at <https://www.publicintegrity.org/2003/12/15/3147/politics-energy-oil-and-gas>.
- 16 Matt Lee-Ashley, "A Turning Point for the Bureau of Land Management" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/reports/2013/12/18/81291/a-turning-point-for-the-bureau-of-land-management>.
- 17 Felicity Barringer, "11th-Hour Ruling Blocks Utah Oil and Gas Leases," *The New York Times*, January 17, 2009, available at <http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/18/us/18leases.html>.
- 18 Government Accountability Office, "Onshore Oil and Gas: BLM's Management of Public Protests to Its Lease Sales Needs Improvement," GAO-10-670, Report to the Chairman, Committee on Natural Resources, House of Representatives, July 2010, available at <http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-10-670>.
- 19 Carol Hardy Vincent, Laura A. Hanson, and Carla N. Argueta, "Federal Land Ownership: Overview and Data" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2017), available at <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R42346.pdf>.
- 20 Valerie Volcovici, "Interior Head Says Public Lands Can Make U.S. a 'Dominant' Oil Power," *Reuters*, June 19, 2017, available at <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-interior-zinke-idUSKBN19A1KG>.
- 21 Center for American Progress and Hart Research Associates, "Memo: Public Opinion on Energy, the Environment, and Climate" (2017), available at <https://cdn.americanprogress.org/content/uploads/2017/01/18040005/ME-12075-CAP-Memo-Energy-Environment-Climate-FINAL.pdf>.
- 22 House Committee on Natural Resources, "Oversight Hearing on 'Examining Access to Oil and Gas Development on Federal Lands,'" June 29, 2017, available at <https://naturalresources.house.gov/calendar/eventsingle.aspx?EventID=402244>.
- 23 Caroline Mosley, "No Exit: How Our Public Lands Are Fated for Oil and Gas Development," *The Wilderness Society*, June 28, 2016, available at <http://wilderness.org/blog/no-exit-how-our-public-lands-are-fated-oil-and-gas-development>; Bureau of Land Management, "Oil and Gas Lease Sales, Fiscal Year 2015," available at https://www.blm.gov/sites/blm.gov/files/oilandgas_ogstatistics_t16_Lease_Sale_Results.pdf.
- 24 Center for American Progress and Hart Research Associates, "Public Opinion on Energy, the Environment, and Climate" (2017), available at <https://cdn.americanprogress.org/content/uploads/2017/01/18040010/E-12075-CAP-Energy-Enviro-Climate-Voters-FINAL.pdf>.
- 25 Government Accountability Office, "Oil, Gas, and Coal Royalties: Raising Federal Rates Could Decrease Production on Federal Lands but Increase Federal Revenue," GAO-17-540, Report to Congressional Committees, June 2017, available at <https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-540>; Nidhi Thakar, "Modernizing the Federal Coal Program" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/reports/2014/12/09/102699/modernizing-the-federal-coal-program>; Office of Inspector General, *Coal Management Program, U.S. Department of the Interior* (U.S. Department of the Interior, 2013), available at <https://www.doiioig.gov/reports/coal-management-program-us-department-interior>.

- 26 The Wilderness Society, "Land Hoarders: How Stockpiling Leases Is Costing Taxpayers" (2015), available at <https://wilderness.org/sites/default/files/TWS%20Hoarders%20Report-web.pdf>.
- 27 Western Values Project, "A Voice for the Majority in the American West" (2014), available at <http://westernvaluesproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/Up-In-Flames.pdf>.
- 28 Bureau of Ocean Management, "BOEM Completes Analysis of Royalty Rates for Offshore Oil and Gas Leases," Press release, July 6, 2017, available at <https://www.boem.gov/note07062017>.
- 29 U.S. Department of the Interior, Office of Resources Revenue, "Consolidated Federal Oil & Gas and Federal & Indian Coal Valuation Reform; Final Rule," *Federal Register* 81 (127) (2016), available at <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/07/01/2016-15420/consolidated-federal-oil-and-gas-and-federal-and-indian-coal-valuation-reform>.
- 30 U.S. Department of the Interior, "Secretary Zinke Takes Immediate Action to Advance American Energy Independence."
- 31 Tennille Tracy, "BP Tripled Its Ad Budget After Oil Spill," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 1, 2010, available at <https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052748703882304575465683723697708>.
- 32 Center for Responsible Shale Development, "Strategic Partners," available at <http://www.responsibleshaledevelopment.org/who-we-are/strategic-partners/> (last accessed July 2017).
- 33 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "EPA's Voluntary Methane Programs for the Oil and Natural Gas Industry," available at <https://www.epa.gov/natural-gas-star-program> (last accessed July 2017).
- 34 National Petroleum Council, "Prudent Development: Realizing the Potential of North America's Abundant Natural Gas and Oil Resources" (2011), available at http://www.npc.org/reports/NARD/NARD_Executive_Summary.pdf.